

Chapter: China-Ov01 Date: 03/14/13

# BIODESIGN GLOBAL SOURCEBOOK: CHINA OVERVIEW

#### **KEY INDICATORS**

Since 1978, China has evolved from a centrally planned and controlled economy to a more marketbased one, adding millions of people to the middle class.<sup>1</sup> (See Figure 1 for a map of China.) After growing at an annual average rate of nine percent for more than two decades, its gross domestic product (GDP) reached US\$7 trillion in 2011, second in the world only to the United States, at US\$15 trillion.<sup>2</sup> The IMF predicts that China's GDP growth will exceed eight percent per year between 2011 and 2015.<sup>3</sup>

#### TOPICS

Key Indicators Health System Overview Healthcare Delivery Healthcare Financing Disease Burden Medical Device Industry Regulatory Environment Reimbursement Issues Intellectual Property Practices Endnotes

China currently is the world's most populous country, with over 1.34 billion people. In 2011, its urban population surpassed its rural population for the first time, by about 34 million people.<sup>4</sup> Population growth in China has decreased steadily over the last two decades from about 1.2 percent to less than half a percent today<sup>5</sup> and is expected to continue to decline.<sup>6</sup> By 2030, India's population will likely surpass China's projected population of 1.4 billion by 100 million people.<sup>7</sup> China's median age of 35 years is relatively young compared to the median age of nearly 40 years in developed countries.<sup>8</sup> However, China is rapidly aging and senior citizens will account for as much as 35 percent of the population by 2050, up from some 14 percent in 2011.<sup>9</sup>

Copyright © 2013 by the Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University. All rights reserved. To order copies or request permission to reproduce materials, e-mail the Stanford Biodesign Program. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, used in a spreadsheet, or transmitted in any form or by any means — electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise — without the permission of the Stanford Biodesign Program.

This chapter was prepared by Ritu Kamal and edited by Pamela Yatsko as part of a multi-chapter global series for use in Stanford University's Program in Biodesign. These papers can be used individually or as a set. References to other related chapters may refer to the Biodesign Textbook or others in this series.

China spent roughly five percent of GDP on healthcare in 2010,<sup>10</sup> which is comparable to other middle income countries. This percentage is slated to rise as a result of increased government spending on healthcare during the central government's Twelfth Five-Year Plan (2011-2015).<sup>11</sup>





## HEALTH SYSTEM OVERVIEW

The Chinese healthcare system has undergone three major changes in the last half century. Following the Communist Revolution in 1949, China's mostly rural population accessed basic health services via cooperative medical schemes. "Barefoot doctors" provided immunizations and basic medical care in rural areas. Workers received cradle-to-grave healthcare through state-owned enterprises and work units. Use of traditional Chinese medicine was prevalent throughout the country.

Under the economic reforms of the 1980s and 1990s, the decentralization of welfare programs and state enterprise reform led to the dissolution of those systems. Village doctors became fee-for-service private providers. In urban areas, patients had to pay user fees for access to the hospital-based healthcare system. Only some 10 percent of China's population enjoyed health care insurance coverage as of 2000.<sup>12</sup>

Over the last decade, the Chinese government has launched significant reforms of the country's urban and rural healthcare systems and has boosted healthcare spending. It allocated, for instance, an additional \$125 billion for improvements between 2009 and 2012.<sup>13</sup>

#### **Healthcare Delivery**

The Ministry of Health (MOH) administers public hospitals and, along with local governments, oversees the urban healthcare system, which traditionally has been hospital based. Hospitals are classified into Tier 1, 2, or 3, each with three sub-levels: A, B, and C.<sup>14</sup> The most sophisticated and well-equipped hospitals are awarded the highest rating: 3A. Tier 2 hospitals are usually district level and Tier 1 hospitals are small, community-based centers.<sup>15</sup> Outpatient services attached to these hospitals are the first point of care for most patients for even minor ailments, creating major bottlenecks in the system. Long lines and over-crowded waiting rooms are common.<sup>16</sup>

To address these problems and improve healthcare delivery around the country, the Chinese government is rejuvenating the rural healthcare provider network by increasing funding for village clinics, township health centers, and the training of general physicians. A network of non-hospital-based primary care providers and urban community health centers is also being established.<sup>17</sup>

The private sector currently does not play a very big role in healthcare delivery in China. Private sector visits account for less than 10 percent of the patient load at urban hospitals. Private grassroots clinics treat 50 percent of patients in rural China.<sup>18</sup>

#### Healthcare Financing

China has made significant strides in expanding healthcare insurance programs for its citizens over the last decade. Roughly 87 percent of China's population enjoyed some kind of health insurance coverage as of 2008.<sup>19</sup> By 2010, the figure had grown to 90 percent, with the government aiming for 100 percent coverage by 2020.<sup>20</sup>

Despite these advances, patients' out-of-pocket payments are the predominant source of private healthcare financing, averaging about 78 percent per year between 2008 and 2012.<sup>21</sup> Insured individuals' out-of-pocket payments remain high in China because insurance plans do not adequately cover large healthcare expenditures.<sup>22</sup> As a result, patients are cost-conscious and have considerable say in the medical devices used in their procedures.<sup>23</sup>

Government health expenditures are mainly financed through social health insurance (SHI) in urban and rural areas. MOH administers the rural health insurance system, while the Ministry of Labor and Social Security oversees the urban system. Starting in the late 1990s, the Chinese government began to reform urban-based medical insurance schemes. It increased premium levels, consolidated funds of separate organizations, and established Urban Employee-Based Basic Medical Insurance (UEBMI) for employees, which is financed through payroll taxes. In 2007, the government set up a health insurance scheme for urban non-salaried residents, especially for children and seniors, known as Urban Resident-Based Basic Medical Insurance (URBMI). For rural residents, the Chinese government launched the New Cooperative Medical Scheme (NCMS) in 2003, which is a community-based rural health insurance plan mainly subsidized by the government.<sup>24</sup> See Figure 2 for a breakdown of social health insurance schemes in China.



Figure 2: Breakdown of Social Health Insurance Schemes, 2008<sup>25</sup>

MOH created NCMS to reduce rural China's illness-related financial burden and increase the affordability of medical care in rural areas. Government guidelines encourage NCMS to focus on covering inpatient care. However, both outpatient and inpatient services currently are covered to promote enrollment and prevent the worsening of minor health problems.<sup>26</sup> See Figure 3 for a comparison of the coverage provided under China's three main health insurance schemes.

Figure 3: Coverage Under China's Three Main Health Insurance Schemes	21
--	----

UEBMI Urban Employee-Based Basic Medical Insurance	URBMI Urban Resident-Based Basic Medical Insurance	NCMS New Rural Cooperative Medical Scheme
Outpatient and inpatient health services	In principle, inpatient care only	Outpatient and inpatient care in about 70 percent NCMS counties, with the other 30 percent for inpatient care only
Reimbursed drug list	Reimbursed drug list	Reimbursed drug list
More generous because of sound financing base (employer/employee contributions)	Relies heavily on government subsidies	Relies heavily on government subsidies

#### **DISEASE BURDEN**

Over the last two decades, China's disease profile has shifted from infectious diseases to chronic non-communicable diseases, which now account for 70 percent of the country's disease burden.<sup>28</sup> Although tuberculosis and some other infectious diseases are still prevalent, the top causes of death in both urban and rural areas are cancer and cardiovascular disease (see Figure 4).<sup>29</sup> The increase in chronic non-communicable conditions largely reflects growing obesity, urbanization, and sedentary lifestyles in China. The Chinese health system will have to change its current focus on acute care to preventative strategies to manage these chronic conditions.





## MEDICAL DEVICE INDUSTRY

The Chinese medical device market took off during the last decade, growing roughly 22 percent per annum.<sup>31</sup> Estimated to be worth as much as US\$13 billion in 2012,<sup>32</sup> it is the fourth largest device market in the world, after the United States, Japan, and Germany.<sup>33</sup> Given how small China's device market is on a per capita basis, worth only US\$10 per person in 2010 compared to US\$348 in the United States, its growth potential is great, with some forecasters pegging its value at US\$25 billion by 2016.<sup>34</sup> Imported medical devices, primarily advanced technologies such as imaging equipment and implantable devices, account for over 60 percent of the market (see Figure 5).<sup>35</sup> China primarily exports consumables, such as syringes and wound-care supplies.

Foreign companies dominate the high-tech devices sector, selling primarily to Tier 3 hospitals in urban settings. Among the top 10 medical technology manufacturers in China, seven are foreign firms or joint ventures. Domestic players tend to function on a small scale, often regionally, and sell low-tech devices in markets outside the major cities. There are notable exceptions, however, in the coronary stent industry. Moreover, local companies are increasingly consolidating their operations and making inroads in mid-tech device sectors.<sup>36</sup>

Multinational medical device firms traditionally have not had much of a physical presence in China, conducting business through sales affiliates. They are now expanding their China operations into fully integrated businesses with local product development, global product planning, and scaled-up distribution. Domestic companies, meanwhile, are populating their product pipelines with new and acquired products and are increasing sales.



Figure 5: Chinese Medical Device Market by Category, 2011<sup>37</sup>

# CHINA'S REGULATORY ENVIRONMENT

Since 2003, the State Food and Drug Administration (SFDA) has been the single regulatory body in charge of overseeing the safety of food, drugs, cosmetics, and medical devices in China.<sup>38</sup> Modeled after the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in the United States, SFDA classifies devices as Class I, II, or III. Some devices, however, may fall under a different device classification than in the United States. SFDA requires domestic and foreign companies that manufacture higher risk devices, such as stents and other long-term implantables, to conduct clinical testing in China. Manufacturers of other devices can use clinical data generated in other countries to support approval processes, such as FDA approval or CE Mark. Imported medical devices require the submission of a specific Registration Standard document to SFDA, with product samples for testing. SFDA takes into consideration a company's compliance with global quality management requirements, such as ISO 13485:2003 certification.<sup>39</sup>

Local players have an advantage steering their medical devices through China's regulatory pathways. For stents and other high-risk devices, the regulatory process has become increasingly onerous. It currently can take higher risk devices up to three years to obtain regulatory approval from the start of clinical trials, which adds to manufacturers' development costs.<sup>40</sup>

#### **REIMBURSEMENT ISSUES**

MOH is responsible for the bidding and tendering system used in public hospitals to purchase new medical equipment, such as large-scale devices and certain implantables. Tenders set prices, which are subject to a ceiling in most parts of China, as well as identify medical device manufacturers for hospital procurement departments.

Since 1999, China has required a formal tendering process, which served to increase transparency of purchases and reduce end-user prices. However, the initiative raised costs for device makers (through tendering fees and bid bonds), lengthened purchase cycle times, and increased bureaucratic red tape. Authorities subsequently introduced several different reforms, such as those by the Shanghai Pricing Bureau in 2003 and the Central Tendering System in 2006. This has led to a patchwork of tendering rules across different provincial governments.<sup>41</sup>

The tender process favors domestic manufacturers, which benefit from wide distribution networks, cultural affinity with government officials, and highly competitive prices.<sup>42</sup> For instance, Shanghai authorities in recent years fixed the ceiling price for procedures using coronary stents at a level below the price of imported stents. As a result, only patients who could afford to pay the price difference normally chose an imported stent over a locally made one.<sup>43</sup> Similarly, reimbursement rates for imported devices, which vary by locale, may be less than the rates fixed for domestic devices.<sup>44</sup>

#### **INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY PRACTICES**

China's current patent law system is relatively new. In 2008, the Chinese government launched a national intellectual property (IP) strategy to demonstrate its determination to encourage innovation and create a knowledge-based economy. China joined the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) in 1980 and ratified the World Trade Organization (WTO) agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS) in 2001. There are three types of intellectual property rights in China, including patent, trademark, and copyright. Patents include "patents for invention," "patents for utility model," and "patents for design."<sup>45</sup>

The duration of a Chinese patent for invention is 20 years, and the duration of patents for utility model and design is 10 years starting from the application date in China.<sup>46</sup> Inventor remuneration is mandatory in China and any entity that is granted patent rights over an invention must compensate the inventor. China follows a "first to file" rule. If two or more applicants apply for a patent for the same invention separately, the first applicant will be granted the patent right.<sup>47</sup> China also recognizes the right of priority for a patent application filed in one of the Paris

Convention foreign countries within 12 months (or six months for design patents) of filing in China.

The theft of IP and trade secrets in China by Chinese competitors and partners poses perennial concern for foreign and domestic manufacturers. According to the U.S. Embassy in Beijing, China has one of the world's highest piracy rates, with counterfeit goods accounting for over 20 percent of products sold in the country.<sup>48</sup> China accounted for more than 75 percent off counterfeit products seized at U.S. borders between 2004 and 2009.<sup>49</sup>

Inadequate enforcement of international laws governing IP rights and a protectionist instinct hinder efforts to reduce IP infringement in the country.<sup>50</sup> Foreign companies traditionally have not had much success seeking redress for infringement in Chinese courts. That said, enforcement and reparations are starting to improve as Chinese companies increasingly find themselves IP theft victims. Struggling to build national brands, they are demanding better IP protection.<sup>51</sup>

# **Endnotes**

<sup>1</sup> "Burgeoning Bourgeoisie," *Economist*, February 2009, http://www.economist.com/node/13063298 (February 5, 2013).

<sup>2</sup> World Bank, "China: Health Data," http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD (January 15, 2013). <sup>3</sup> IMF. "World Economic Outlook." September 2011, pp. 2-3.

http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/weo/2011/02/pdf/text.pdf (January 15, 2013).

<sup>4</sup> National Bureau of Statistics, China, "China's Total Population and Structural Changes in 2011," March 2011, http://www.stats.gov.cn/english/newsandcomingevents/t20120120\_402780233.htm (January 15, 2013).

World Bank "Health Indicators: China," 2011, http://data.worldbank.org/topic/health (January 15, 2013).

<sup>6</sup> U.S. Census Data, "International Database," http://www.census.gov/population/international/data/ (February 5, 2013).

<sup>7</sup> Ibid.

<sup>8</sup> "Median Age of the Population in China, India, Europe, and USA from 1950-2100," China Profile Data, June 12, 2011, http://www.china-profile.com/data/fig\_WPP2010\_Median-Age.htm (February 5, 2013).

<sup>9</sup> "China's Aging Population to Double by 2053," China Daily, October 23, 2012,

http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2012-10/23/content 15837794.htm (February 5, 2013).

<sup>10</sup> World Bank, "China: Health Data," http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.TOTL.ZS (January 15, 2013). <sup>11</sup> "Healthcare in China: Entering Uncharted Waters," McKinsey and Company, 2012, http://www.mckinseychina.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/healthcare-in-china-entering-uncharted-waters.pdf

(February 5, 2013). <sup>12</sup> Karen Eggleston, "Healthcare for 1.3 Billion," *Asia Health Policy Program*, Working Paper 28, APARC Stanford

University 2012, pp. 3-4.

<sup>13</sup> Frederik Balfour, "China \$125 Billion Health Spending Spurs GE, Philips Sales Boon," Bloomberg.com,

February 28, 2010, http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=acxSkkthtQJM (March 5, 2012). <sup>14</sup> Wang Fan, "Hospital Ratings Reflect a Flawed System," ChinaNews.com, August 28, 2012,

http://www.ecns.cn/2012/08-28/23744.shtml (March 4, 2013).

<sup>15</sup> Pacific Bridge Medical, "China's Hospital Market," January 1, 2011,

http://www.pacificbridgemedical.com/publications/chinas-hospital-market/ (February 12, 2013).

<sup>16</sup> Eggleston, op. cit., p. 6.

<sup>17</sup> Ibid., pp. 8-9.

<sup>18</sup> Ibid.

<sup>19</sup> Shenglan Tang, "Has China's Health Reform Improved the Affordability of Healthcare for the Rural Population," China Health Policy Report, July, 2012, http://sites.duke.edu/chinahealthpolicyreport/2012/07/ (February 11, 2013). <sup>20</sup> William Gallo, "Chinese Healthcare Improves But More Reforms Needed", VOA News, December 27, 2012, http://www.voanews.com/content/analysts-china-health-care-improving-but-more-reforms-needed/1573022.html

(February 7, 2013).

<sup>21</sup> World Bank, "China: Health Data," http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.OOPC.ZS (January 16, 2013). <sup>22</sup> Gallo, loc. cit.

<sup>23</sup> Celia Deng, Wei Sun, Zhiyi Tong, and Paul Zhang, "Tales of Three Medical Device Markets in China," In Vivo: The Business & Medicine Report, November 2012, p. 57.

<sup>24</sup> Mandy Chui, "Unlocking the Potential of China Healthcare Reforms," IMS Health,

http://www.imshealth.com/deployedfiles/ims/Global/Asia%20Pacific/Content/Insights/2010-

09%20Unlocking%20the%20Potential%20of%20China%20Healthcare%20Reforms.pdf (February 6, 2013). <sup>25</sup> Ministry of Health, China, "Healthcare Report 2010,"

http://www.moh.gov.cn/publicfiles/business/htmlfiles/zwgkzt/ptjnj/200908/42635.htm (January 16, 2013).

<sup>27</sup> World Health Organization, "Universal Coverage of Healthcare in China: Challenges and Opportunities," 2010, pp. 3-4, <u>http://www.who.int/healthsystems/topics/financing/healthreport/7ChinaM\_T.pdf</u> (January 21, 2013). <sup>28</sup> "Burden of Disease in China in 2001," Disease Control Priorities Project, April 2006, <u>www.dcp2.org</u> (January 16,

2013).

<sup>29</sup> Eggleston, op. cit., pp. 5-6.

<sup>30</sup> World Health Organization, "China: NCD Country Profiles," 2011, http://www.who.int/nmh/countries/chn\_en.pdf (January 16, 2013).

<sup>31</sup> See Chris Shen, Global Design Lecture Slide Presentation, Biodesign in a Global Context, Biodesign Program, Stanford University, April 25, 2012, p. 11. <sup>32</sup> Ibid.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid., pp. 6-7. In 2010, the medical device markets in the United States, Japan, Germany, and China were worth roughly US\$106 billion, US\$24 billion, US\$20 billion, and US\$ 9 billion respectively. <sup>34</sup> Ibid.

<sup>35</sup> "Market Analysis Report: China's Medical Device and Healthcare IT Industries," APCO Worldwide, November 2010, pp. 6-7, http://www.export.gov.il/uploadfiles/03\_2012/medica%20deviceindustries.pdf (January 11, 2013). <sup>36</sup> Ibid.

<sup>37</sup> Chris Shen, op. cit., p. 12.

<sup>38</sup> State Food and Drug Administration, China, <u>http://eng.sfda.gov.cn</u> (January 16, 2013).

<sup>39</sup> "Chinese Regulatory Process," Emergo Group Reports, http://www.emergogroup.com/services/china/chinaregulatory-strategy (January 13, 2013). <sup>40</sup> Bin Li, Christopher Liu, and Yolanda Hu, "Stents that Sell: Opportunities in China and Beyond," Morgan Stanley

Research Asia Pacific, December 13, 2011, p. 89.

<sup>41</sup> Jin Wang and Claudia Dykerhoff, "Identifying Private Sector Opportunities in Chinese Healthcare," McKinsey and Company, November 2010, http://www.mckinsevquarterly.com/Identifying privatesector opportunities in Chinese health care 2691 (February 22, 2013). <sup>42</sup> Li, Liu, and Hu, loc. cit.

<sup>43</sup> Deng, Sun, Tong, and Zhang, loc. cit.

<sup>44</sup> Ibid.

<sup>45</sup> State Intellectual Property Office, "FAQ," China, http://english.sipo.gov.cn/FAQ/ (Mar 13, 2013).

<sup>46</sup> State Intellectual Property Office, China,

http://www.sipo.gov.cn/sipo\_English/FAQ/200904/t20090408\_449726.html (April 10, 2011).

<sup>47</sup> Patent Law of the PRC, Ch. 1, Article 9, <u>http://english.gov.cn/laws/2005-07/25/content\_16981.htm</u> (February 22, 2013).

<sup>48</sup> "Intellectual Property Rights in China," American International Education Foundation, <u>http://www.aief-</u> usa.org/ipr/ipr\_facts/index.htm (February 7, 2013).

<sup>49</sup> "The Impact of Intellectual Property Theft on the Economy," U.S. Congress Joint Committee Chairman's Staff Report, August 2012, p. 2, http://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?a=Files.Serve&File\_id=aa0183d4-8ad9-488f-9e38-7150a3bb62be (March 5, 2013).

<sup>50</sup> "Intellectual Property Rights in China," loc. cit.

<sup>51</sup> "WTO China Piracy Ruling," China Law Blog, January 29, 2009

http://www.chinalawblog.com/2009/01/wto china piracy ruling it ain.html (January 16, 2013).